March 8, 2013

The Honorable Barbara Mikulski Chairwoman Senate Appropriations Committee United States Senate 503 Hart Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510 The Honorable Richard Shelby Ranking member Senate Appropriations Committee United States Senate 304 Russell Senate Office Building Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senators Mikulski and Shelby:

As you craft your FY13 full year Continuing Resolution, we urge you to protect and sustain the extraordinary contribution of the Department of Justice's (DOJ) state and local justice assistance and other grant programs that support the prevention of crime, enforcement of laws, and the health of our nation's communities. The DOJ grant programs have been cut by 43 percent, or \$1.5 billion, since FY10. Sequestration in FY 13 would cut an additional 5 percent (if implemented across-the-board). Further, the state and local grant programs have borne the full burden of the reductions required of DOJ in order to maintain or increase funding for the federal law enforcement and investigative agencies and activities.

We are very concerned that the grant programs will be reduced further in the final FY13 appropriations bill. If that happens, successful programs will be pulled from the field, more jobs will be cut, and the partnership between federal, state and local law enforcement will be further weakened. Hundreds of communities will lose a range of critical grant funding, from Byrne Justice Assistance Grant (Byrne JAG) and Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS) funding, to reentry, juvenile justice and victim support funding. Scores more communities will lose the ability to test and replicate proven, evidence-based strategies for increasing public safety and fairness, including programs that help to prevent crime, reduce recidivism, support fair systems of justice, and serve and protect victims.

Criminal justice is a system that can only be successful and fair if all parts of the system – prevention, enforcement, courts, corrections, victim assistance, and community supports – are in balance, utilize strategies rooted in data, and consistently measure performance. The federal contribution to state and local criminal justice services is very small (only 3.3 percent of the amount spent by state and local governments according to a 2008 report by the Bureau of Justice Statistics), but it is the much-needed spark which allows state and local governments, as well as our organizations and local partners, to test new initiatives and coordinate across the justice system to find solutions that work.

Crime prevention is absolutely central to our nation's economic recovery. Business does not invest where crime flourishes. And individuals returning from confinement often need support, treatment, and tools for stable employment if they are to become productive members of society who contribute to our nation's economic vitality. According to the most recently available report, the total economic loss to victims in 2008 exceeded \$17 billion for both violent and property crimes.

Finally, the federal grant programs have been the catalyst for many initiatives that have brought about cost savings and broad changes in state criminal justice policy. States serve as the laboratories for these initiatives that, once proven successful, can be replicated on the federal level. Texas, Ohio, Kansas, Michigan, and many other states have shown remarkable success in reducing crime, lowering recidivism, restoring families, and saving taxpayer money – all at the same time. Programs based on the Justice

Reinvestment model can be adopted in the federal prison system to reduce overcrowding, break the cycle of recidivism, and reduce the rate of growth in the Bureau of Prisons' budget.

As practitioners and local, state, and national organizations that work across the entire criminal justice system - including juvenile delinquency prevention, crime prevention, law enforcement, victim services, prosecution, indigent defense, innocence programs, drug and other problem solving courts, corrections and community corrections, correctional reform, mental health and substance use treatment, and reentry support services - we know first-hand the indispensable role the federal grants play in our success. The reduction in federal funding since FY10 has been truly devastating, as reported by respondents to a survey conducted in the summer of 2012 by the National Criminal Justice Association and the Vera Institute of Justice. Crime fighting budgets have been slashed, jobs have been cut, and the impact has been felt across the criminal justice system.

In addition, over 3,600 chiefs, sheriffs, and practitioners from all 50 states signed letters in December 2012 expressing the importance of the federal grant programs and raising their concerns about future cuts. (To read a summary of the survey results and view the two stakeholder letters, visit www.ncja.org/sequestration.)

We thank you for the work you do and ask that the federal, state, local partnership supporting crime prevention and control is not cut any further in the final FY13 appropriations bill.

Sincerely,

Jack Cutrone
President
National Criminal Justice Association (NCJA)

Tom Cochran
CEO and Executive Director
The U.S. Conference of Mayors (USCM)

Chris Rodgers National President National Association of Counties (NACo)

Charles Ramsey, President
Major Cities Chiefs and Police Executive Research Forum
Major Cities Chiefs (MCC)

Rich Stanek President Major County Sheriffs' Association (MCSA)

Sheriff (ret.) Aaron D. Kennard Executive Director National Sheriffs' Association Bob Bushman

President

National Narcotics Officers' Associations' Coalition (NNOAC)

Bruce Ferrell

President

National Alliance of Gang Investigators Associations (NAGIA)

Darin Cunningham

President

National Alliance of State Drug Enforcement Agencies (NASDEA)

Steve Derene

Executive Director

National Association of VOCA Assistance Administrators (NAVAA)

Edwin A. Burnette

Vice President, Defender Legal Services

National Legal Aid and Defender Association (NLADA)

Sam A. Cabral

President

International Union of Police Associations, AFL-CIO (IUPA)

Ron Sloan

President

Association of State Criminal Investigative Agencies (ASCIA)

Robert Morrison

Executive Director

National Association of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors (NASADAD)

Carl Wicklund

Executive Director

American Probation and Parole Association (APPA)

Scott Burns

Executive Director

National District Attorneys Association (NDAA)

Tim Murray

Executive Director

Pretrial Justice Institute (PJI)

David LaBahn

President/CEO

Association of Prosecuting Attorneys (APA)

Ned Loughran

Executive Director

Council of Juvenile Correctional Administrators (CJCA)

Ann Harkins

Executive Director

National Crime Prevention Council (NCPC)

Joan Weiss

Executive Director

Justice Research and Statistics Association (JRSA)

Maureen Monagle

President

Association of VAWA Administrators (AVA)

Mia Fernandez

Executive Director

National Center for Victims of Crime (NCVC)

Sarah Bryer

Executive Director

National Juvenile Justice Network (NJJN)

Hilary O. Shelton

Director, NAACP Washington Bureau & Senior Vice President for Advocacy and Policy NAACP

Dan Eddy

Executive Director

National Association of Crime Victim Compensation Boards (NACVCB)

Arthur T. Dean, Major General, U.S. Army, Retired

Chairman and CEO

Community Anti-Drug Coalitions of America (CADCA)

John Kingrey

President

National Association of Prosecutor Coordinators (NAPC)

Gabrielle de la Gueronniere

Director for National Policy

Legal Action Center (LAC)

Mari Kay Bickett

Chief Executive Officer

National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges (NCJFCJ)

Stewart Rowles
DC Representative
International Community Corrections Association (ICCA)

Shay Bilchik Research Professor Director, Center for Juvenile Justice Reform Georgetown Public Policy Institute Georgetown University

Mark Soler
Executive Director
Center for Children's Law and Policy

Nancy Gannon Hornberger Executive Director Coalition for Juvenile Justice (CJJ)

Liz Ryan President & CEO Campaign for Youth Justice (CFYJ)

Judge Arthur L. Burnett, Sr. (Retired)
Vice-President of Administration and National Executive Director
National African American Drug Policy Coalition, Inc.

West Huddleston Executive Director National Association of Drug Court Professionals (NADCP)

Lizbet Boroughs

Deputy Director, Department of Government Relations

American Psychiatric Association

Craig DeRoche President Justice Fellowship

Stephen Saloom Policy Director The Innocence Project

Robert G. Schwartz Executive Director Juvenile Law Center Edward Kelley President and CEO Robert F. Kennedy Children's Action Corps

Laura Ridolfi Law and Policy Analyst W. Haywood Burns Institute

Scott Berkowitz
President and Founder
Rape, Abuse and Incest National Network (RAINN)

Linda Rosenberg President & CEO National Council for Community Behavioral Healthcare

Scott Came
Executive Director
SEARCH, The National Consortium for Justice Information and Statistics

Steve Ambrosini Executive Director IJIS Institute

Roberta Meyers Director National H.I.R.E. Network

Jody Kent Lavy Director and National Coordinator Campaign for the Fair Sentencing of Youth

Melvin H. Wilson, LCSW, MBA Manager Department of Social Justice and Human Rights National Association of Social Workers (NASW)

Darla Bardine, J.D.
Policy Director
The National Network for Youth (NN4Y)

Eric Kelly National Juvenile Justice Director Youth for Christ USA

Catherine (Kate) McCracken
Director of Policy and Development
Center on Juvenile and Criminal Justice

Bill Mefford
Director, Civil and Human Rights
General Board of Church and Society
The United Methodist Church

T. Charles Pierson
President & CEO
Big Brothers Big Sisters of America

Rebecca Swope, MSW
Director
CURE-Women Incarcerated

Patricia Beauchemin, MA
Executive Director
Treatment Communities of America (TCA)

Don Mathis
President & CEO
Community Action Partnership

Malika Saada Saar Executive Director Human Rights Project for Girls

Judy Vredenburgh President and CEO Girls Inc.

Jeannette Pai-Espinosa President The National Crittenton Foundation

Caitlin Johnson Co-founder & Managing Director SparkAction.org

Richard E. Steinberg President & CEO WestCare Foundation

Melissa Young Associate Director National Transitional Jobs Network, Heartland Alliance for Human Needs & Human Rights

Curt Decker Executive Director National Disability Rights Network The Honorable Hal Rogers, Chairman, House Appropriations Committee
The Honorable Nita Lowey, Ranking Member, House Appropriations Committee
The Honorable Frank Wolf, Chairman, House Appropriations Subcommittee on Commerce, Science,
Justice and Related Agencies

The Honorable Chaka Fattah, Ranking Member, House Appropriations Subcommittee on Commerce, Science, Justice and Related Agencies